


BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Wednesday, 12 August 2020, through online conferencing under s78 of The Coronavirus Act 2020.

Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Cohen (chair), Gardiner, McKillop and Steptoe 

Attending:	County and District Councillor Steptoe, M Power (Parish Clerk)

Apologies:	Councillors Bond, Bright, and Glover. District Councillors Efde, Lucas-Gill, McPherson and Williams.  
 	

MINUTES

20.116	The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7.05pm. 

20.117	To receive apologies for absence.
	Apologies were noted, as recorded above.

20.118	To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
Councillor Steptoe declared an interest in any matters relating to the County or District Council. In any planning matter, he reserved the right to change his mind when the issue was considered at District Council.  

20.119 To approve the minutes of Council meetings 
Meeting held 9 July 2020. Proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that the minutes be approved. For 5, against 0, abstained 0; carried. 

20.120 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council
No parishioners attended the meeting on this occasion.

20.121 Financial matters
a. The Clerk reported on online banking. The appropriate forms had been sent to the Co-op for the new Clerk to be an authorised user and debit card holder and for the main correspondence address for banking to be changed. Councillor Ashdown would approve bank payments for August.

b. The Clerk had circulated a bank reconciliation as of 31 July 2020, which disclosed an adjusted bank balance after unpresented payments of £76,541.39.

c. The following table of payments had been circulated to members. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Steptoe that the schedule be approved. For 5; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.


	Cheque No
	Payee
	Description
	£

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Street lighting power
	 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall electricity
	                           36.48 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall gas
	                           12.25 

	Direct Debit
	British Telecom
	Combined broadband and mobile
	 

	BACS
	S. Pavelin
	Grounds maintenance for May/June
	                        608.52 

	BACS
	Kelly Hutsby Designs
	Design of Beautiful Barling Calendar 2021
	                        150.00 

	BACS
	Starboard System Ltd
	Scribe bookkeeping software licence
	                        416.40 

	BACS
	Great Wakering Comm Assoc
	Newsletter advert - Summer 2020
	                           38.00 

	BACS
	M. Power
	Salary
	                     1,033.69 

	BACS
	P Shaw
	Supplies for wheelchair access to WLR
	                           29.00 

	Standing Order
	G.Gates
	Salary
	                        416.25 

	Debit card
	Construction Site Supplies Ltd
	PPE - Latex gloves
	                           15.89 

	Debit card
	Izkan Direct Ltd
	PPE - Masks
	                             1.62 

	Debit card
	Wrimes Cosmetics Ltd
	PPE - Hand sanitiser
	                           20.00 

	Debit card
	Amazon EU
	2No signs - "Caution - work in progress"
	                           33.90 

	Debit card
	Doidge Ltd
	Adult life ring buoy for WLR pond
	                           39.99 

	Debit card
	Sterk Systems Ltd
	5-tread heavy duty step ladder
	                           76.99 

	Debit card
	Computer Risk Management
	Xerox 3335dni mono laser printer/scanner
	                        181.10 

	Debit card
	Ditzy Doll Ltd
	Stationery
	                             6.33 

	Debit card
	We Print Gifts Ltd
	Staff ID
	                           10.67 

	Debit card
	Dhothar Shoes Ltd
	Stationery
	                           22.39 

	Debit card
	Amazon EU
	Office equipment
	                           43.22 

	Debit card
	Solopress
	Printing and binding of 2021 calendars
	                        376.68 

	Debit card
	Pellicom
	Office equipment
	                             8.93 

	Debit card
	Keycentre Locksmiths
	Key
	                             7.00 

	Debit card
	Zoom
	1-month subscription due 2.8.20
	                           14.39 

	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	Total payments 
	£3,599.69




d. Fly tipping. District Councillor McPherson had requested that the parish council consider funding covert cameras to help address fly tipping. In a written update to the Council Cllr McPherson advised that a further fly-tip had been reported that day in Church Road as it becomes Mucking Hall Road; this had been reported and would be removed quickly, as always. On a more positive side the RDC enforcement officer was continuing to have good success in issuing FPNs, using evidence gathered from the covert cameras. Members agreed that the opportunity for helping to fund a covert camera within the Parish should be explored. Rochford District Council would be approached, as the authority with enforcement powers, to see if there would be an opportunity for BPC to sponsor a camera that could be sited within the parish or, if this would be too costly, to contribute to the funding of a camera. The cost of the available options and the necessary insurances would be established. A mobile camera could be sited within the parish on certain times and dates. RDC would be aware of the ‘hotspots’ for fly tipping.

20.122	Events and projects 
a. Autumn quiz night. It was agreed that the quiz night provisionally scheduled for 31 October 2020 could not go ahead due to the current uncertainty around the Covid19 pandemic. It was agreed that an Easter quiz could be held instead and Easter Saturday, 3 April 2021 was proposed. The Clerk would include this provisional new date in the next edition of the Great Wakering News.
b. Beautiful Barling Calendar 2021.The Clerk reported that she now had a colour full-size proof of the calendar and that the copies of the calendar were due to be delivered imminently. The Barling village shop, Castle Inn, Gossip Café and post office, Great Wakering would be asked to take copies for sale; marketing would be done via social media. A suggestion was that, as an added incentive for people to buy a calendar, the calendars could be numbered, and the winning number be awarded a small prize.
c. New bus shelters. The Clerk advised that she had contacted Littlethorpe of Leicester Ltd to get a full-cost quote, exclusive of VAT, for supply, delivery, installation of three shelters in their £4,980 pounds range exclusive of VAT, and removal and disposal of the existing shelters. The company had asked for the exact location of the shelters so that they could look via Google Maps. When the specification had been agreed, the Council would put the contract out to tender to other bus shelter suppliers. In respect of the maintenance of the new shelters, it was recognised that it would be important to keep the new shelters clean and tidy, this could be arranged following installation. During discussion it was noted that a wooden shelter would not have been suitable for the Mucking Hall Road bus stop for various reasons, including that the site foundations were moving and the urgent need for a remedy. The need for glass panels was recognised to enable passengers to see the coming bus, as the shelter was a distance from the bus stop. 
d. Release of Christmas hamper budget. It was proposed by Cllr Ashdown and seconded by Cllr Gardiner that £500 would be allocated for this year’s hampers due to increase in the cost of goods in the shops. This sum also includes the cost of prizes for the Christmas lights competition.
e. Replacement windows in village hall kitchen. Council on 12 September 2019 had approved the following: purchase of 4x replacement double glazed units for the hall kitchen from The Window Man at a total cost of £396. The Clerk advised that she had contacted The Window Man, who had confirmed that the existing quote of £396 for 4 sealed window units, including fitting and VAT, is still valid. This would be actioned.

20.123 Wildlife Reserve
Current issues – Council was advised that Peter Shaw had reported that the two footbridges leading from the meadow area to the pond area at the Wildlife Reserve had begun to rot to the point that one or two of the timber spans were close to failing. Peter had installed temporary barriers to ensure that the bridges are safe but felt that replacements were needed. The option of having handrails on the bridges could be explored. Members felt that the possibility of using a local handyman to replace these bridges could be explored and the Clerk was asked to put something on the Council’s Facebook page and maybe include something in the Great Wakering magazine. It was proposed by Cllr Steptoe and seconded by Cllr Ashdown that £500 be allocated for these works.

20.68 20.124	Planning matters
a. No new planning applications for the parish had been received.
b. Sanctuary Development at Barrow Hall Road, Little Wakering. Kirsty Noble, Assistant Development Manager for Sanctuary and project manager for the development had written to the Council to advise that there was a planning requirement for Sanctuary to enter into a S278 Agreement with ECC to form the new access, with some improvements to the existing Highway. She had been progressing the application with the Development Management team at Essex Highways and had discussed the upgrade of the current street lighting, which was owned and maintained by Barling Parish Council. It was agreed that the Clerk would arrange a site meeting with Ms Noble and Councillors (following COVID-19 Guidelines on social distancing) to discuss the Parish Council’s involvement. Councillors felt that it could be established at this meeting whether Sanctuary would be prepared to contribute towards some of the Parish’s existing lights as part of these improvements. It was noted that the entrance to the site will be in Barling Magna Parish and any additional street lighting could come either under control of the parish or ECC (in which case the lights would be switched off late at night); this could be discussed at the site meeting. 

20.125	Clerk’s report
The Clerk reported as follows:

a. The former clerk, Ivan King, had provided a thorough 2-and-a-half-day handover to go over the processes and to answer questions; he had also provided an excellent Clerk’s handbook for reference going forwards.
b. The Council agreed to fund two half day New Clerk webinars run by SLCC in September at a total cost of £10 for the two sessions. The Clerk would book her place on these webinars.
c. Welcome packs had been received from EALC and SLCC, which provided a great deal of information on the role of clerk.
d. Parish Clerk qualification. The next enrolment date was 6 October and, because BMPC had a precept below £80,000, a discount of 75% would be available on the cost of the course. There would also be a reduced registration fee. The Clerk would provide Councillors with full details.
e. The old and new email addresses continued to run concurrently; there is an automated notice on the Gmail account re-directing people to the new gov.uk email address. However, there were generally no emails of any note being sent to the old address.
f. Document clearance – Ivan King had made some headway in clearing the documents in the parish hall. However, the contents of the large grey cabinet need to be sorted into those which have archival value, or which must be retained indefinitely from other material that might be entrusted to the safekeeping of the Essex Record Office. This would be a slow process, but the new clerk would make a start on it when she is more used to the day job. Cllr Cohen said that this was not an urgent matter but that she was happy to come into the hall to help if needed.
g. Remote meetings – The Clerk had contacted EALC to establish whether any consideration had been given to holding meetings face to face once more. They responded that NALC still strongly discourages in-person meetings. Local councils have the duty to allow the public to observe council meetings without placing restrictions on the number attending, which many council meeting venues will not be able to accommodate in a safe way at this time. Any face to face meetings must be managed within the social distancing guidance produced by government.

20.126 To receive a report from County and District Councillors for the area on any matter of interest
a. Former Rosedene site at the junction of Barling Road and Barrow Hall Road. Cllr Steptoe had asked the District Council enforcement team to investigate the matter of materials and machinery being brought onto the site. The team had written to the landowner, who advised that there were no plans to develop the site; they were just smoothing off the ground and intended to let it grow back to grass. However, it appeared to Cllr Steptoe that it may not be soil that was being transported to the site, but a different material. Cllr Steptoe would continue to monitor the site and provide an update to the Council. In the meantime, Councillors were asked to keep a watchful eye on the operation of the site and report anything unusual witnessed.
b. Clements Hall, the Freight House, Mill Hall and Rayleigh Sports Centre had been closed during lockdown. Rochford DC had an agreement with Fusion that Rayleigh and Clements Hall would soon open again, complying with government regulations regarding social distancing.
c. Potholes. Councillors had noted significant potholes in areas across the Parish, including Sutton Court Road, the bellmouth at the Carpenters, the bellmouth at Shopland Road and Barling Road, near to the shoulder stick. Cllr Steptoe had the opportunity to put forward up to 50 potholes on the carriageway that needed attention across his County Division. This information had to be registered by 17 August. He asked that any potholes identified by Councillors be sent to him, with location and, if possible, a photo.
d. Defibrillators. Discussion took place on the options for having defibrillators put up within the parish. Cllr Steptoe had funding available within his County Council portfolio to part-fund projects such as this. He suggested that other parts of the parish could be considered as suitable sites for defibrillators and Councillors suggested locations such as the telephone box in Stonebridge and bus shelters or post boxes.
e. Cllr Gardiner raised the issue of the boundary marker at his property, which was the last house in Rochford and which had been destroyed during grass cutting. This was a maintenance issue and it would have to be established whether this was an RDC, ECC or Southend Borough Council matter.
f. Speeding. Speeding was a real issue in the parish, particularly on the Southend Road (see Cllr McPherson’s report below). There had been a serious accident by Morley’s Garden Centre recently. A request for a 20-mph speed limit across the whole of the parish was unlikely to be granted; however, Cllr Steptoe continued to work on this. It was noted that traffic calming measures came with their own problems.
g. White paper - planning. Cllr Steptoe referred to discussions that had taken place on the proposals in the Government’s white paper. The proposals included potential changes to the ‘duty to cooperate’, the discontinuation of the S106 agreement and CILL and replacement with an infrastructure levy and the introduction of ‘permission in principal’ for planning, where a developer can assume that they can have planning permission unless circumstances preclude it. However, the fine detail of the proposals had not been drafted yet and things were not likely to be finalised any earlier than 30 months’ time. It was not yet known how much involvement with the proposals that Parish Councils would have. Cllr Steptoe would send a copy of the briefing note to Councillors. The designation of land as greenbelt would remain; it was noted that currently the Secretary of State has the power to remove the classification of greenbelt. 
h. White paper - rationalisation of councils in England and Wales. It may be possible that Essex would become 3 or 4 unitary councils, with an overarching mayoral system, with Rochford District, Southend Borough Council and Castlepoint Borough Council amalgamating into one. The proposals were unlikely to affect parish councils at this stage and it would be for the principal council to decide how it would deal with Parish councils. Rochford is fully parished, but Southend has only one town council and Castlepoint has two parish councils. The thinking behind the White Paper is that savings would enable councils to offer more/improved services. The timescale is not yet known but Cllr Steptoe would send a copy when received. Cllr Steptoe stated that these were his personal thoughts and not necessarily those of ECC.
i. Cllr McPherson had sent in the following, which the Chair read out to Members:-
‘Barrow Hall Road. The site has had complaints around dust – the developers are aware and ‘dampening down’ is part of the conditions of that site.

Barling Parish playspace. There was for some reason an increase in litter. I and at least one other resident have been litter picking – it does seem to have stopped now. Work has commenced, albeit at a very slow pace on the play area. (Councillors noted that Cllr McPherson was referring to The Parry, and not the Parish place space.)

Speeding reports have increased in both Great Wakering and Little Wakering, tragically we have also had a local man killed. I put together some information for residents as there have been calls for cameras, speed humps and more enforcement. One of the suggestions that residents gave support for is the ‘20 is plenty’ campaign – this is also supported by organisations such as the charity ‘Brake’. It is based on factual evidence-based reports, that reducing speed limits does increase road safety (it includes reducing speed from 60 to 50 mph on rural roads surrounding village). I submitted a request to the LHP for this to be considered. Highways came back promptly; however, the main point raised is it could not be for the whole area but needs to be road by road. I included links to various information to support my request which perhaps the officer did not have time to read as it provided a list of 40 local authorities who have implemented the scheme. I also referred to the fact that in 1999 the law was changed by the Road Traffic Regulation Act (Amendment) Order 1999, which gave Highways Authorities more flexibility so they no longer had to apply for permission to introduce a zone.  So whether we can have this introduced village wide, or whether I have to manage it road by road, if this is something our residents decide they would like introduced then I will do my utmost to make sure that what the residents want comes first. 

Policing We have a new local officer – PC Warren Lamb – his title is Community Safety & Engagement Officer. He has been extremely active. I have had the pleasure of updating him on our issues and we have recently seen a more proactive police presence which is good, addressing residents’ concerns and alleviating fear of crime (several police run speed watches, including FPNs issued, patrols to parks). Very pleased and I have sent an email of thanks.’

20.127	At the Chair’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
· Monday 7 September – Wildlife Reserve Committee. It was agreed that discussion on the future designation of the reserve (whether it would be a wildlife reserve, a park or a combination of the two) would be included as an item on this agenda. The Council would debate whether a consultation should be undertaken to gauge the opinion of residents on the future use of the reserve. Information on this could be provided by a letter drop to residents/Facebook. A recommendation from the Committee would be made to Council on 10 September.
· It was agreed that the next full council meeting would be held on Thursday 10 September. 
· Cllr Steptoe mentioned that thought needed to be given to convening a meeting of the Finance Committee to discuss the Council’s annual budget and precept proposals to be reported into Full Council in December. It was noted that the deadline for submitting the precept demand to the District Council was January 2021. 
· The Clerk was asked to source information about purchasing a new Council laptop to replace the current Lenovo laptop, which was getting old. A reliable and up to date laptop was particularly necessary now that meetings were being held remotely via Zoom.

20.128	Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded and they were instructed to withdraw. 

20.129	Contractual matters
Tree Felling at the Wildlife Reserve. Cllrs Cohen and Steptoe and the Clerk had opened the sealed tender envelopes received following the deadline of 12 pm that day. It was proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that the contract for tree felling be awarded to the Tree Fella, subject to their confirmation that the reserve would need to be closed during the works and the mitigation measures that would be in place to minimise disturbance of the wildlife: for 5; against 0; abstained 0; carried. The Council stated that the decision to award to the Tree Fella were based on price and reputation, the company had undertaken a considerable amount of work for other councils locally. It was confirmed that the company had appropriate waste disposal processes, public liability insurance and health and safety measures in place. It was agreed that an advance notice of the works would be put up in the park, as well as information on the Council’s website and Facebook page. As the leaseholder, Rochford District Council would be advised that the Parish Council would be undertaking these works because of the dangerous state of the trees. (Cllr McKillop declared a non-pecuniary interest by virtue of having used one of the companies that had tendered in a private capacity.)

20.130	The Chairman to declare the meeting closed.
Councillor Cohen declared the meeting closed at 9.05pm, thanking members for their attendance.



*  *  *  *  *  *  *
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